SOUTHINGTON BOARD OF EDUCATION

SOUTHINGTON, CONNECTICUT

REGULAR MEETING

MAY 8, 2014

The regular meeting of the Southington Board of Education with Executive Session was held on Thursday, May 8, 2014 at 6:30 p.m. in the Municipal Center Public Assembly Room, 200 North Main Street, Southington, Connecticut.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mr. Goralski, Chairperson, called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

Board members present: Mr. Brian Goralski, Chairperson; Mrs. Terri Carmody, Vice Chairperson; Mrs. Jill Notar-Francesco, Secretary; Mrs. Colleen Clark, Mr. David Derynoski, Mrs. Patricia Johnson, Mrs. Terry Lombardi and Mrs. Patricia Queen. Absent was Mr. Zaya Oshana.

Present from the administration: Mrs. Karen Smith, Interim Superintendent of Schools; Mrs. Sherri DiNello, Director of Business and Finance (*left at 6:47 p.m.*); and Mr. Frederick Cox, Director of Operations (*arrived at 6:32 p.m.*, *left at 6:47 p.m.*).

MOTION: by Mr. Derynoski, seconded by Mrs. Clark:

"Move to add a Student Matter and Personnel to the Executive Session agenda, and then to go into Executive Session, excluding the public and the press, for the purpose of discussing the AFSCME Nurse Negotiations, Safety Matters, a Student Matter, and Personnel, and upon conclusion, return to public session."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

2. EXECUTIVE SESSION TO DISCUSS AFSCME NURSE NEGOTIATIONS, SAFETY MATTERS, A STUDENT MATTER, AND PERSONNEL

The Board went into Executive Session at 6:32 p.m.

At 7:10 p.m., Mr. Goralski declared the Executive Session had ended and the Board returned to public session to begin the Celebration of Excellence.

3. CELEBRATION OF EXCELLENCE

At 7:15 p.m., in Celebration of Excellence, the Board of Education recognized the 2013-2014 Profiles in Professionalism award honorees who were presented with a plaque by Mr. Goralski, an engraved apple from Mrs. Carmody and a box of Fascia chocolates from Mrs. Notar-Francesco. The 2013-2014 Profiles in Professionalism Honorees are:

Barbara Angiletta, Teacher- Southington High School
Barbara Bartlett, Cafeteria Manager- Kelley Elementary School
John Crowley, Maintenance Tech II

Desiree Daigle, Special Education Teacher (E.A.S.E) - John F. Kennedy Middle School
Cynthia Davey, Teacher - Southington High School
Stephen Lee, Production Assistant - System-wide
Yvette Lyons, Secretary to Assistant Principal- Joseph A. DePaolo Middle School
Lisa Meccariello, LPN - Southington High School
Deborah Miller, Lead Technology Analyst- System-wide
Rosemary Risser, Kindergarten Teacher - Kelley Elementary School
Dr. Martin Semmel, Principal- Southington High School
Sharon Vojtila, Paraprofessional- Hatton Elementary School
Carol Volpe, Secretary, Health Office - Southington High School

4. RECONVENE MEETING ~ REGULAR SESSION

The regular session was reconvened at 7:56 p.m. by Chairperson, Mr. Brian Goralski. Board members present: Mrs. Terri Carmody, Mrs. Colleen Clark, Mr. David Derynoski, Mrs. Patricia Johnson, Mrs. Terry Lombardi, Mrs. Jill Notar-Francesco, and Mrs. Patricia Queen. Absent was Mr. Zaya Oshana.

Present from the administration: Mrs. Karen Smith, Interim Superintendent of Schools; Mrs. Sherri DiNello, Director of Business and Finance; Mr. Frederick Cox, Director of Operations, and Dr. Perri Murdica, Director of Pupil Services.

Student representatives present: Miss Abigail Harris and Miss Stephanie Krar.

There were approximately 25 people in the audience.

5. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited, led by the Civics Class students in the audience.

Mr. Goralski requested a moment of silence in memory of Mrs. Genevieve Thalberg who recently passed away. He stated that, through her generosity, Mrs. Thalberg had provided technology for all the fourth and fifth grade classrooms in the school district.

6. APPROVAL OF MINUTES ~ April 24, 2014

MOTION: by Mrs. Notar-Francesco, seconded by Mrs. Carmody:

"Move to approve the Regular Board of Education minutes of April 24, 2014, as submitted."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

7. COMMUNICATIONS

a. Communications from Audience

Lauren Zazzaro, a junior at Southington High School, spoke about a presentation by Chris Herren called "Rebound" that will be taking place on May 20, 2014 at Pomperaug High School in Southbury, Connecticut. She noted that Chris Herren is a popular motivational speaker and that his story is so compelling that ESPN created a 30 for 30 Emmy nominated documentary about his life, which is called "Unguarded" and available on Netflix. Miss Zazzaro gave some background on Chris Herren's amazing and successful athletic life, as well as how he suffered from drug addiction, substance abuse and alcoholism. He is five years into recovery and has made it his mission to share his story, speaking to middle school and high school students. His journey to sobriety has touched many people nationwide, including her family. She hoped to be able to distribute flyers at the high school to create awareness about this special opportunity for students to hear his story.

Arthur Cyr, 103 Berlin Avenue, requested that the Board of Education install signs at all the schools to enforce one the Board policies, which is "no dogs on school grounds." He has observed dogs doing their business around school playgrounds while being walked by their owners. He asked for two signs to be installed at every school.

Mr. Cyr believed that Mrs. Lombardi previously spoke on the subject of renovating Kelley and Flanders Schools. He noted that there were empty classrooms at all the schools and in the next year or two they will have to redistrict and close one of those schools. He asked that the Board of Education talk about it long before it happens so they can get input from the neighborhood that will lose their school. He also believed that was the only way the Board of Education would be able to balance their budget in a couple of years.

Mr. Goralski clarified that the Board of Education is always aware of the school population and is in the process of looking at different organizations to help them look at their populations and projected growth. The Board has always had a plan in place about the renovation of schools and that Derynoski, Kelley and Flanders Schools will be the next schools renovated. They would do a Feasibility Study before that process even begins. From Mr. Cyr's comments, he did not want people thinking that in the impending future those schools would be closed. He pointed out that there would be no surprises to the Southington community regarding these schools.

Mrs. Smith reminded the community that many months ago they spoke with an outside agency to assist the Board in balancing the student populations between DePaolo and Kennedy Middle Schools. Right now, Kennedy Middle School has about 125 extra students compared to DePaolo. Rather than looking at a spot redistricting situation, they are looking at investigating an entire school discussion regarding the entire district as it fits into the middle school feeder schools. There currently are some elementary schools that are split that send half the students to DePaolo and the other half to Kennedy. They are eager for the new Superintendent to start to take this on as one of his first challenges.

b. Communications from Board Members and Administration

Communication from the Board Members:

Mrs. Notar-Francesco reported that the legislative session ended on Wednesday and, within the CABE Advocacy Highlights that Board members received, there was a summary of education-related items. She encouraged the Board members to read it. She noted that one of the bills that passed was the storage and administration of EpiPens within districts. Districts are to designate and train non-medical staff to administer emergency epinephrine through EpiPens effective July 1, 2014. She noted that the bill for the uniform regional calendar was delayed for one year to July 2016. Mrs. Notar-Francesco also noted that within another passed piece of legislation Ag-Science equipment and facilities purchased through state grants must be used exclusively by VOAG Centers.

Mrs. Lombardi addressed Mr. Cyr's comments and remarked that he does a great job researching and providing information; however, she asked him to revisit his facts on his earlier comments. When he uses her name, she would appreciate that it would be used in the context of what was reported, or what she actually said. She stated that her comment was regarding the need for the Kelley parking lot to be repaved and the funds that were needed which goes back a couple of years ago. She noted that she also said that the timing to renovate these other schools is not now, nor was it last year either, because of middle school renovations. She pointed out that has always been her position.

Mrs. Queen reported that she attended her very last PTO meeting as a parent this week at the high school. She noted that it was challenging to keep parents involved with the PTO at the secondary level. She commended the parents who attended and stated that Mr. Rick Terino gave an excellent presentation on the Teacher Evaluation Plan. She thanked Mrs. Dina DeGumbia for serving on the PTO as an officer for nine years.

Mrs. Johnson encouraged everyone to attend the many music and art presentations throughout the district at this time of year.

Mr. Goralski announced that STEPS is sponsoring the ABC (Asset Building Classroom) training sessions on Thursday, May 22. It is an all-day event offered in two sessions. Any Board member interested in attending should contact Kelly Leppard.

Mr. Goralski announced that the former Turf Advisory Committee is now called the "Town Facility Use Committee." He announced that Mrs. Queen would replace him as a member of that committee and represent the Board of Education.

Mr. Goralski announced that he and Mrs. Smith were invited by the American Legion Post 72 to attend a breakfast on Saturday, May 10, 9:00 a.m. through 11 a.m. The American Legion is hosting the breakfast for the National Commander, and asked them to speak of the partnership and cooperation that exists between the veterans and schools in Southington. Mr. Goralski asked Mrs. Queen to attend also as a member of the Veterans Committee.

Communication from Administration:

Mrs. Smith reported on the following:

1. <u>Hoops for Hearts</u>: Mrs. Smith reported that she met with Shane Lockwood of the Health Department and he assured her that grant work was continuing with the goal of outfitting all of our schools with at least one AED by September 1, 2014.

He also shared that while funding may be provided for the AEDs there would be a minimal annual or bi-annual cost for the replacement pads on the defibrillator device. She will speak to Mrs. DiNello and Mrs. Bordonaro [Nursing Supervisor] to see if they could underwrite that small fee.

- 2. FLES Update: Mrs. Smith gave an update on the Foreign Language Elementary School Program, which is well underway with Friday the deadline for final commitments from parents who were interested in sending their to-be Kindergartener and to-be first grader to South End School next year for the Spanish immersion language program. They are optimistic that they will be able to accept all incoming Kindergarten students into the program. She noted that there was a lottery drawn last week. On May 22, the Board will be presented formally with the curriculum.
- Director of Pupil Services: Mrs. Smith announced that Dr. Perri Murdica will be leaving Southington at the end of the school year to become the Director of Pupil Services for the Canton Public Schools.

c. Communications from Student Representative

Miss Harris reported on the following:

- She congratulated Dr. Semmel and everyone who was honored tonight for Profiles in Professionalism.
- AP Exams started on Monday and continue through next week.
- Junior Prom was last Saturday, which was the same day as SATs.
- Senior Prom is next Saturday, May 17, 2014.
- There was an informative senior presentation today about drunk driving and texting and driving, which left an impression on the students.
- Miss Harris, Miss Krar and Miss Baker interviewed and selected the new student representatives for next year from a large pool of interested and very qualified students.

Miss Krar reported on the following:

- Awards Night was held Wednesday, May 7, 2014.
- Thursday, May 15, 2014 is Scholarship Night.
- Drama Club was asked to perform at the Halo Awards later this month. They
 hope that it means that they also will receive an award; however, the nominations
 for the awards are not announced until a couple of days before the actual
 ceremony.
- On May 7, 2014, the PTO hosted a breakfast for the teachers for Teacher Appreciation Day in the Corner Café.
- On Monday, May 12, 2014, the Art Show will be held with student artwork displayed.
- The next Board meeting conflicts with Class Night; therefore, no student representatives will be able to attend the Board meeting. They will send an e-mail report to the Board members on Wednesday ahead of the meeting.

Mrs. Queen asked the student representatives what their criteria was for selecting their replacements for next year. Miss Krar replied that they wanted a diverse group of people such as

someone involved in athletics, music, etc. Miss Harris added that they were looking for people with integrity, personable qualities and charm and who would be dedicated to the position. She noted that it was very competitive and hard to choose.

8. REPORT OF INTERIM SUPERINTENDENT

a. Personnel Report

MOTION: by Mrs. Notar-Francesco, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve the Personnel Report, as submitted."

Motion carried by voice vote with Mrs. Lombardi abstaining.

b. Curriculum & Instruction Committee Meeting ~ April 25, 2014

Mrs. Carmody reported on the World Language Pilot Program at South End Elementary School and the presentation of the Spanish curriculum provided by Mrs. Tina Riccio at their last meeting. She noted that the curriculum follows the Common Core State Standards. She noted that they held a parent meeting for interested parents.

Mrs. Carmody reported that at the last meeting Mr. Pepe and Mr. Madancy gave a Middle School Family and Consumer/Unified Arts presentation. They discussed what they hope to see happen once the construction is completed. They plan to continue next year with the Unified Arts Curriculum "as is" until the completion of the middle schools. The committee will provide the Board with periodic updates regarding changes.

c. Policy & Personnel Committee Meeting ~ May 1, 2014

Mrs. Clark reported that the Policy and Personnel Committee held a joint meeting with the Curriculum and Instruction Committee where they discussed the job descriptions of the Lead Applied Behavior Analysis (ABA) Therapist and the Director of Operations. The committees decided that they would not make any changes to the ABA Therapist job and would not bring on the CREC Lead ABA Therapist as the Southington school employee as they had made a commitment to the parents of the CREC serviced students back when they originally made changes to the program. The committee recommended several job description changes to the Director of Operations, which will be voted on later in the meeting. They also looked at a tuition option for staff and decided not to pursue it at this time. Mr. Goralski hoped that in the future the committee will look again at the tuition opportunity for staff members who reside outside of Southington to have their children educated within the community. Mrs. Queen felt that there was a lot of complexity to this that would require a lot of work to develop a policy, and she felt that this could be a project for a new superintendent to take on.

9. OLD BUSINESS

a. Town Government Communications

Mr. Goralski reminded the Board that on Monday, May 12, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. was the budget adoption by the Town Council. Another discussion item on the Town Council agenda is the energy update and the Board of Education's commitment to waste disposal.

b. Construction Update

Mr. Cox reported that the middle school construction projects continue to be on schedule. He was happy to announce that today he received written commitment from CL&P for reimbursement incentives for both projects. At DePaolo Middle School, the town will be eligible for an incentive of \$152,549 and Kennedy Middle School will be eligible for \$152,429. This is made possible through the energy efficiency measures that were designed into the projects. This money will come back to the projects and be used for other items. There are incentives in the calculation stages with Yankee Gas as far as high efficiency boilers and equipment. Mr. Goralski thanked Mr. Cox for pushing the envelope on these things over the years and challenging the architects and builders and making sure that CL&P owns up to their responsibilities. He noted that Mr. Cox was a big piece of getting these reimbursement incentives.

Mr. Cox explained that the State Office of School Facilities requires a review of FF&E (Furniture, Fixtures & Equipment) for all school projects with reimbursement. He introduced Kate Ryan, a representative for Fletcher Thompson, who presented the process that she has undertaken up to this point. Ms. Ryan was pleased to report that they are finally ready for their PCT with the state to be held on Friday, May 9. She commended the staff at both Kennedy and DePaolo Middle Schools for all of their hard work and time to put together this package of all the things that they need to make sure their programs will work effectively in the new schools. With the Board of Education's approval, they are all set to bring the document to the state for approval. She hoped that the state would have a speedy review so they can go out to bid and get furniture in the schools as quickly as possible. Mr. Goralski thanked Fletcher Thompson staff, Mr. Cox, Mr. Christopher Palmieri, Mr. Steve Madancy, and Mrs. Karen Veilleux for their input into the document that the Board will vote on tonight with two separate motions.

MOTION: by Mrs. Clark, seconded by Mrs. Carmody:

"Move to approve the FF&E materials as presented for DePaolo Middle School and direct Fletcher Thompson to bring this to the State Office of School Facilities for final approval to bid."

Mr. Derynoski asked if the Board would have the opportunity to look at the document that they are voting on. Mr. Goralski replied that it was a big document and it would be in Mr. Cox's office. This vote is more of a protocol and procedure that needs to be acted upon. Mr. Goralski noted that the items have to be on that list in order for them to buy it. Mr. Derynoski asked for clarification that all the items that were identified in the Educational Specifications were covered in this document. Ms. Ryan replied that they were, and the packages were almost identical except for the EASE and TEAM programs. Mrs. Queen pointed out that they were voting on this, but they are putting their faith in the work of the committee.

ROLL CALL VOTE: YES ~ Mrs. Queen, Mrs. Carmody, Mrs. Clark, Mr. Derynoski, Mrs. Johnson, Mrs. Lombardi, Mrs. Notar-Francesco, and Mr. Goralski. **Motion carried unanimously.**

MOTION: by Mrs. Clark, seconded by Mrs. Carmody:

"Move to approve the FF&E materials as presented for Kennedy Middle School and direct Fletcher Thompson to bring this to the State Office of School Facilities for final approval to bid."

ROLL CALL VOTE: YES ~ Mrs. Queen, Mrs. Carmody, Mrs. Clark, Mr. Derynoski, Mrs. Johnson, Mrs. Lombardi, Mrs. Notar-Francesco, and Mr. Goralski. **Motion carried unanimously.**

10. NEW BUSINESS

a. Technology Committee Update

Mrs. Lombardi reported that the committee has a three-year Technology Plan and will update the Board tonight with some concepts that they are looking at. Mrs. Karen Veilleux, Director of Technology, gave a short PowerPoint presentation update and stated that the committee has been meeting every two weeks and they are now in year two of the infrastructure upgrade planned for the summer. It will allow them to continue to support and expand the Wi-Fi infrastructure. She noted that the Board approved the upgrade of the leasing so they will be able to fund their replacement plan primarily for the high school, which needs a significant upgrade in technology including teacher laptops.

Mrs. Veilleux explained that the Technology Committee has representation from every grade level with administrators, technology employees, staff and teachers serving on the committee. They did a BYOD pilot this fall at the elementary, middle and high school levels. The committee has been studying the differences between BYOD versus one-to-one initiatives. She explained that a one-to-one initiative is when students are provided with a district-owned device that they use in the classrooms for class work and take home, with the device going back and forth. The factors included in a one-to-one program are costs, insurance, repair, and replacement cycles. She noted there are pros and cons to both the BYOD and one-to-one plan. A sub-committee of the Technology Committee did a site visit at Plainville Middle School where they are in year one of a one-to-one initiative with Chromebooks. They had a presenter from the Glastonbury Public Schools talk to the committee. Glastonbury has a one-to-one program with iPads.

Mrs. Veilleux reported that the committee is getting ready to send out student surveys for Grades 6 to 11 along with a parent survey. They need to know where the students are with technology at home, what type of devices they have, if parents allow them to bring that device to school, etc. The committee is working with the Professional Development Committee to plan professional development around Google Docs this fall. They plan to set up a mini-pilot of one-to-one devices (Chromebooks) at the high school and Kennedy Middle School. They plan to provide teachers with laptops at the secondary level through the building projects and the summer funding. Mrs. Veilleux explained that the policies are being looked at and they will be coming back to the Board in June with some recommendations.

Mrs. Johnson pointed out that the Curriculum Committee met with some of the coordinators who stated that there was an issue with utilizing Chromebooks for science and math

because they were not able to accept probes that are utilized in science experiments. She asked what the expected usage was for Chromebooks. Mrs. Veilleux replied that technology is changing very rapidly and she felt that shortly there would be a way to use the probes with the Chromebook; however, right now it is not available. She noted that probes do not work with iPads either. Mrs. Veilleux noted that for the mini-pilots they are looking to do one ninth-grade classroom at the high school and assigning them to 24 students who would be able to take them home. She was excited about the schedule next year that will have some of the half-day time's built-in that would give the teachers some more professional development. Mrs. Carmody pointed out how fast technology is constantly changing the difficulty in keeping up.

Mrs. Queen asked if they were leasing because of the rapid changes of technology so that they can stay on top of the new technology that comes out. Mrs. Veilleux replied that, whatever technology they buy for the schools, they need to have the replacement plan because nothing is going to last and that more than five years is really pushing equipment. Mrs. Queen asked if there was a thought to differentiating technology based on curriculum. Mrs. Veilleux noted that Chromebooks are the technology of choice by teachers. Mrs. Notar-Francesco asked how much technology, over the summer, would be allotted for the high school. Mrs. Veilleux replied that she would get that information for the Board. Mrs. Lombardi thought that it could be part of the June follow-up presentation. She thought that Southington could have a hybrid model of BYOD and one-on-one.

Mr. Goralski asked that the PowerPoint presentation be added to the CABE Portal link and included in the minutes (Attachment #1).

b. Business Office Finance Items

Mrs. Notar-Francesco reported that a Finance Committee meeting was scheduled for Monday, April 22, 2014 knowing that Mrs. Lombardi was going to be on vacation; however, at the last minute another member of the committee was unable to attend due to a family situation, so she and Mr. Derynoski met with Mrs. DiNello for a discussion in which Mrs. DiNello provided them with information on these various agenda items.

a. Time & Attendance System

Mrs. Notar-Francesco stated that the administration reviewed reference checks for the Time and Attendance System and that the administration is now recommending Time Clock Plus, which utilizes a pin number rather than biometrics. She stated that Mrs. DiNello was able to negotiate a very favorable price on this system which was much lower than the original quote. This system is critically needed within the district and they need to have a system that is truly reliable with strong ongoing company support.

MOTION: by Mrs. Notar-Francesco, seconded by Mrs. Lombardi:

"Move to purchase the Time and Attendance System from Time Clock Plus as recommended by administration utilizing 2013-2014 and 2014-2015 available funding."

Mrs. Johnson asked why Time Clock Plus was not the low bidder. Mrs. DiNello replied that they received a number of quotes and were originally interested in the lowest quote that they received; however, in speaking with a variety of school districts, and based on their input and the

issues that they were having with the software and interfacing, we did not feel it met the needs of the Southington Public Schools. The committee felt that it was imperative to look at the next available quote that they received. She noted that, after speaking with a variety of districts in Connecticut that have the same financial software that we have, the reference checks were wonderful in regard to Time Clock Plus.

Mrs. Johnson had many follow-up questions of Mrs. DiNello regarding the Time and Attendance System such as the alio interface license and support being a one-time cost of \$6,500 a year, where the devices would be installed in the buildings, the one-year warranty and interfacing, the need for a total of 25 devices and a list of employees who would be utilizing this process. Mrs. DiNello noted that at some time in the future the committee might be adding a few extra devices into next year's budget. They are starting with the minimum number of clocks to implement in a successful manner. The secretaries, custodians, maintenance, paraprofessionals, tutors, and anyone who submits a timesheet will be using this device. Mrs. Johnson questioned if there would be an assessment of the process. Mrs. DiNello noted that the implementation would be in the early fall with an update to the Board after January.

Mrs. Notar-Francesco reiterated that this device is very much needed. Mr. Goralski noted that the time and attendance system will improve efficiency, effectiveness and accountability. He commended Mrs. DiNello for researching the best suited bidder and not the lowest bidder. He believed that the original bid was \$74,545 and that it was drastically reduced through negotiations by Mrs. DiNello. Mrs. Queen noted that Mrs. DiNello's excellent reputation throughout the state with her colleagues is what got them a better price and that if she stands by the Time Clock Plus product it would carry weight with other school districts.

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

b. Maintenance Vehicles Lease (2)

Mrs. Notar-Francesco reported that the administration was originally interested in leasing two new vehicles to replace current vehicles that are in extremely poor condition. After review and discussion by the committee members, the administration is now asking for approval to purchase one vehicle, which is a Ford van from the state contract using 2013-2014 funds. They would bring back the second vehicle for discussion at the next Finance Committee meeting for either purchase or lease.

MOTION: by Mrs. Notar-Francesco, seconded by Mrs. Carmody:

"Move to approve the purchase of a 2014 Ford Van from the State Contract with 2013-2014 funds."

Mr. Derynoski noted that during the initial review of the request, they found that one of the vehicles that they were looking for was an afterthought because the original vehicle that they wanted exceeded what was budgeted. As a compromise, they are getting a van versus a pick-up truck. He felt that the ideal vehicle for use for the replacement should be a utility truck. He would rather find out what the utility truck would cost and get something that they really need, not something that they are going to be stuck with for the next five years. Mrs. DiNello explained that they had continued conversations about the utility truck; however, the first vehicle that was their priority was actually the van. They then were making the compromise and

changing the utility vehicle to ask for two vans. There is a need for the one van and at the next Finance Committee meeting they will be revisiting what the second vehicle should be and whether it should be leased or purchased. Mr. Derynoski thought that they would be discussing two vehicles tonight and was not aware that they were only doing one. He did not like the idea of settling for something that would get them by.

Mr. Cox stated that at this point the first and foremost vehicle is the mail van that would need to be replaced. The carpenter's vehicle, which is a utility box-type vehicle, is the second need and more expensive than a van. When it came to matching our need versus what was budgeted (we have been budgeting vans for five years) a compromise of the pick-up truck was made. After speaking with the maintenance supervisor, it was clear that it was not the best way to go. When they looked at the fleet in general, they felt that they could still stay within the budget by ordering a second van and use it with our carpenter short-term and then in the following budget year, budget the correct amount for the utility truck and then pass on this one-year old vehicle to another tradesperson. They want to keep the two-vehicle replacement process and are willing to push back the vehicle and just have our carpenter use a different vehicle in the meantime.

Mrs. Lombardi stated that the Board's understanding was that they are replacing the mail van that does not work right now. Mrs. DiNello agreed and stated that the motion would be to purchase a van with the 2013-2014 funds and then go back to the Finance Committee to make sure what the imperative need is for the next vehicle, as well as the potential third vehicle that would be in the budget for the following year. Mr. Derynoski asked if those funds were available to which Mrs. DiNello replied that they were.

Mrs. Johnson noted that the past practice was to lease vehicles and wanted to know why they would be purchasing now. Mrs. DiNello replied that, through conversations with committee members, they felt that, if they could purchase the vehicle in the current year versus paying the fees for leasing, this would be in the best interest of the district. The goal is to make sure that we continue to have money in a line item so we can continue a vehicle replacement cycle.

Mr. Goralski reiterated the importance of committee meetings and that these discussions are highly needed to take place at the committee level.

ROLL CALL VOTE ~ YES: Mrs. Notar-Francesco, Mrs. Queen, Mrs. Carmody, Mrs. Clark, Mr. Derynoski, Mrs. Johnson, Mrs. Lombardi, Mr. Goralski. **Motion carried unanimously**.

c. YMCA 2014 Reimbursement Rates

MOTION: by Mrs. Notar-Francesco, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to endorse the 2014-2015 YMCA Reimbursement Rates, as presented."

Mrs. Johnson noted that there was an increase in electricity and supplies and asked if there was a monthly custodial reimbursement increase based on the current union contract. Mrs. DiNello replied that the current union contract is expiring on June 30, 2014 and that adjustments have been made for the anticipation of a settlement and payout of increases in the 2014-2015 year.

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

d. Contracted Custodial Contracts

a. Capitol Cleaning Contractors, Inc. (JFK, JAD, DES)

Mrs. Notar-Francesco reported that Capitol Cleaning Contractors submitted their letter for renewal and asked for a 3.5% increase for their contracts at Kennedy, DePaolo and Derynoski Schools. They have held this current rate in the district for the last eight years and between that and the recent increase in minimum wage they are asking for the increase. She noted that Mrs. Lombardi asked Mrs. DiNello to explore extending the contract for two years with a 3.5% increase in year one and no additional increase in year two, to which Capitol Cleaning has agreed.

Mrs. DiNello thanked the work of Mrs. Cox and Mrs. Jones [Accounting/Purchasing Manager] in working with the contractors at all locations. Specifically, with the expanded space at Kennedy and DePaolo, it is really a moving target as far as the amount of square footage that they will be working on this upcoming school year. She noted that Capitol Cleaning's request to extend the contract is based on the current square footage that they have. Mr. Cox will be working with them on whether that will increase and, if so, they will be coming back to the Board for an addendum to the current contract to adequately compensate them for the additional square footage.

MOTION: by Mrs. Notar-Francesco, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve a two-year extension for contracted custodial services with Capital Cleaning Contractors with a 3.5% increase in year one and a zero percent (0%) increase for year two at Derynoski Elementary School, and Kennedy and DePaolo Middle Schools."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

b. Performance Environmental Services (SHS, Municipal Center)

Mrs. Notar-Francesco reported that Performance Environmental Services also submitted a letter for renewal with a 3.3% increase for their contract at Southington High School. They are not requesting an increase for their services at the Municipal Center. They have held their current rate with the district for the last eight years. Mrs. DiNello also explored whether Performance Environmental would extend the contract for two more years with a 3.3% increase in year one for services at Southington High School and no additional increase in year two. They will hold their current price in both years one and two for the Municipal Center.

MOTION: by Mrs. Notar-Francesco, seconded by Mrs. Carmody:

"Move to approve a two-year extension for contracted custodial services with Performance Environmental Services with a 3.3% increase in year one and a zero percent (0%) increase for year two at Southington High School.

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

MOTION: by Mrs. Notar-Francesco, seconded by Mrs. Carmody:

"Move to approve a two-year extension for contracted custodial services with Performance Environmental Services at the Municipal Center with a zero percent (0%) increase."

Mrs. Lombardi asked that on any contracts that come forward to the Board in the future with an increase, if they can negotiate up front for two years and have a zero percent (0%) extension.

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

Mrs. DiNello anticipates that the Town Council will be approving the Board of Education 2014-2015 budget as submitted this coming Monday evening. Based on that information, administration did not believe that there would be a need at the May 22 Board of Education meeting to have an agenda item for reallocation. Any changes that they would need to make in the new budget would be brought to the Finance Committee in the way of transfers at a future date. She asked that, if the Town Council approves the budget as submitted, could administration move forward to load the budget into the software system for the new school year so building principals can start the ordering process.

Mr. Derynoski noted that this would be the first time that he has served on the Board that they would not have a reallocation. He thought that from the time the budget process starts in the fall until now in late spring there may be some things that have changed and Board members may have some ideas where they might want to make some adjustments. He thought that between now and the next Board meeting the Board members could weigh-in through Mr. Goralski with their thoughts or ideas on adjustments. Mr. Goralski asked when the next Finance Committee meeting was scheduled. Mrs. Notar-Francesco replied it was May 20th, two days before the next Board meeting. Mr. Goralski would like that discussion to take place at the committee level.

Mrs. Johnson liked Mr. Derynoski's idea to have a second look to see if any Board member has some thoughts or ideas that they would like to present to the Board for discussion. Mr. Derynoski did not like the idea of doing it later through transfer of funds. He just wanted a final review of the budget.

Mrs. Smith explained that the request came forward from building level administrators and program directors due to the uniqueness of teacher evaluation implementation and end of year report writing deadlines and that the earlier the better that they can get purchase orders entered into the system. She liked the idea of a review because it is a long time from October until now. Mrs. Lombardi was in agreement to go forward and move things around at a later date if by doing this it expedites an efficiency of the operation.

Mrs. DiNello offered a compromise asking that administration be allowed to load the budget in the system, knowing that the only requisitions that they would approve would be for supply line items (because they always hold back the 25% threshold). If in fact there was something in the Board's review that they felt they needed to make a reduction in supplies, they would have the money there to make that reduction. They would not expend any money in any other line items in case the Board decides to move money. This would allow the principals to

jumpstart their supply purchases. Mrs. Notar-Francesco added that was the most critical piece that building principals have the ability to do. Mrs. DiNello noted that orders are placed by the end of May in order to receive the deliveries before they close the schools for summer because there is no staff to take receipt of the items. Mrs. Notar-Francesco felt that Mrs. DiNello's suggestion for a compromise was a good one, and that the Board should utilize it.

Mr. Goralski felt that this was forward thinking and that they have a budget that the Board brought forward that they still standby today and believe is correct. He felt that they could make adjustments within the Finance Committee with transfers. He thought that this was the year to think differently and that he was excited by the initial recommendation that Mrs. DiNello made. He felt that they do not need reallocation if the Town Council approves the Board of Education's budget as is. They are not going to change any programs.

Mr. Goralski stated that the consensus they needed to make was regarding the compromise of allowing the administrators to make purchases of supplies as recommended by Mrs. DiNello. The Board consensus was to move forward with the compromise.

c. Job Description ~ Director of Operations ~ First Reading

Mr. Goralski reported that the item before the Board tonight is a draft for the first reading for the Director of Operations. He asked for a modification of the language under "Supervises" that states, "Shares oversight of all maintenance personnel with Building and Grounds Supervisor" and that this same language should be added to "custodial and cleaning contractors." It would read, "Shares oversight of all custodial and cleaning contractors with School Principals."

Mrs. Johnson had an issue with that wording because she felt that the custodial and cleaning contractors are under the supervision of the Director of Operations. She was not supportive either of the wording, "Shares oversight of all maintenance personnel with Building and Grounds Supervisor." She believed that the job of the Director of Operations is to supervise all of these things. She felt that is where the buck stops and that the principals would then report to the Director of Operations regarding the custodial and cleaning contractors.

Mrs. Clark stated that upon further investigation, she discovered that the principals do supervise and talk directly to the contractors and directly supervise their work. If there is an issue that is not resolved, then it goes to the Director of Operations. The first line supervision is actually the building principals, similar to "shares oversight of maintenance personnel." This is why she felt they needed to add the "shares oversight" language.

Mr. Cox clarified that, currently for the internal staff and our cleaning contractors, the frontline principal and assistant principal are the daily contact with the minor issues being addressed with the contractors by the head custodian. The Director of Operations is called in when an issue cannot be resolved. The Director of Operations cannot be in all 12 schools every day to supervise and oversee everything; therefore, the past practice has been that the principals are the primary evaluators with input from the Director of Operations and the Buildings and Grounds Supervisor for the custodians. This has been recently reversed because of the load put on the principals and assistant principals for staff evaluations as mandated by the state.

Mrs. Queen stated that, as a member of the Policy and Personnel Committee, she was comfortable with changing the language to "shares oversight of all custodial and cleaning contractors with building principals." Mrs. Johnson stated that in the spirit of compromise she would acquiesce to that language.

Mrs. Lombardi asked if this was in the principal's job description as one of their supervisory items. Mr. Goralski believed that they had the same caveat in their job description and that they are responsible for all staff in their buildings. Mrs. Lombardi felt that, if it was in the principals' job descriptions, it is a shared responsibility and should be in both job descriptions.

MOTION: by Mrs. Queen, seconded by Mrs. Notar-Francesco:

"Move to waive the first reading of the job description for the Director of Operations."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

MOTION: by Mrs. Queen, seconded by Mrs. Clark:

"Move to pass the job description of the Director of Operations, as discussed and amended this evening to include 'shares oversight of all custodial and cleaning contractors with building principals."

ROLL CALL VOTE ~ YES: Mrs. Queen, Mrs. Carmody, Mrs. Clark, Mr. Derynoski, Mrs. Johnson, Mrs. Lombardi, Mrs. Notar-Francesco, and Mr. Goralski. **Motion carried unanimously.**

11. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION: by Mr. Derynoski, seconded by Mrs. Notar-Francesco:

"Move to adjourn."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

The Board meeting adjourned at 9:58 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Blanchard
Recording Secretary

Attachment #1

Technology Committee

May 2014

Update - Where are we now?

- Year 2 of the Infrastructure Upgrade
- Expanded Wi-fi
- Restructured Leases to fund replacement plan

Technology Committee Highlights

- Representation from all levels
- BYOD pilot at Elem/MS/HS level
- BYOD vs. 1-1
- Field visits

Next Steps

- Student/Parent Surveys
- Professional Development (Google Docs)
- Evaluate 1-1 (mini-pilot)
- Teacher Laptops at Secondary level
- Policies
- Recommendations